Minutes of the November 2020

Meeting of the Municipal District of Ennis Committee,

held at 10.30am on Tuesday 3rd November, 2020,

in the Council Chamber, Áras Contae an Chláir,

New Road, Ennis, Co. Clare.

Present:           

Councillors: 
P. Daly, J. Flynn, C. Colleran Molloy, P. Murphy, M. Howard, A. Norton & M. Nestor

Officials: 
Carmel Kirby, Director of Services, Leonore O’Neill, Senior Executive Officer & Meetings Administrator, Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer, Gemma Culhane, Staff Officer

Item No. 1.  
Minutes of the October 2020 Meeting of Municipal District Ennis Committee 


held on 6th October at 10.30am
This item was proposed by Cllr. P. Daly, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn and agreed by members.
Item No.2.  Matters Arising
Cllr. J. Flynn requested that consideration be given to inclusion of the newly formed ‘Retailers of Ennis’ group on the Temporary Covid-19 Ennis Town Centre Mobility Plan stakeholders group subject to their acceptance of the objectives of the stakeholders group, and a commitment to engage in a positive manner with the stakeholders group.  A lengthy discussion ensued. 

C. Kirby, DOS, noted that a discussion took place at the last stakeholder Taskforce group meeting and it was agreed that the two groups, namely ‘Retailers of Ennis’ and ‘Better Ennis’, would be invited to present the viewpoints of their respective groups on the Temporary Covid-19 Ennis Centre Mobility Plan. These groups would be invited to attend separate meetings. Arrangements are being finalised for the scheduling of the next meeting. She reiterated that the stakeholders group has worked extremely hard to date and have done an excellent job. 

Cllr. P. Murphy acknowledged the efforts undertaken by Clare Echo to support local businesses with their initiative to direct online shoppers to Clare businesses.
Item No. 3.  Consideration of Standing Orders 
The revisions to the standing orders for Ennis MD were proposed by Cllr P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy and agreed by all members. 
Item No. 4.  Nomination for the Burial Ground Review Group 
– Cllr M. Nestor

Proposed by Cllr. P. Daly seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy and agreed by the Members.

– Cllr M. Howard

Proposed by Cllr. P. Murphy seconded by Cllr. A. Norton and agreed by the Members.

Item No. 5.  GMA 2020 Report

Proposed by Cllr. J. Flynn seconded by Cllr. M. Nestor and agreed by the Members.

Item No. 6.  Section 38 Report – Abbey Court/Abbey Ville

Eamon O’Dea outlined that there was alteration to the report circulated in that one positive submission was received from Cllr. P. Murphy.
Proposed by Cllr. P. Murphy seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy and agreed by the Members.

Item No. 7. Notice of Motions

It was agreed by the Elected Members to move forward NOM. 5 and NOM. 11

No. 5 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Howard





I request the Ennis Municipal District Council amend out Beach Byelaws to include the Dog Warden be included as an authorised officer under these byelaws.

Cyril Feeney, Senior Engineer replied as follows:
The Dog Wardens current authorisation in under the Control of Dogs Act 1986 and this covers the Councils functional area including beaches i.e “in any place”.  Section 9 of the Act deals specifically with the responsibilities of dog owners.
	Control of  dogs 9.—(1) The owner or any other person in charge of a dog shall not permit the dog to be in any place other than—

(a) the premises of the owner, or

(b) the premises of such other person in charge of the dog, or
(c) the premises of any other person, with the consent of that person, unless such owner or such other person in charge of the dog accompanies it and keeps it under effectual control.


The Council also provides Community and Environmental patrol wardens on Beaches during the year to monitor and enforce the Beach Bye Laws and also the Litter Pollution Act 1997.  Our Wardens are a very visible presence on the beaches and also interact with dog owners and promote good dog ownership. The Council have also promoted Social media campaigns earlier in the year to generate awareness around responsible dog ownership.
Cllr. M. Howard reiterated that the Beach Byelaws should be updated to list the dog warden as an authorised officer. It was agreed by Members that this Notice of Motion would be considered when the Beach Byelaws were next being reviewed. 
No. 11
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Howard, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn
                                   
              

For over two years we have had no animal welfare officer, I am requesting that the Ennis MD executive, along with our Environment Department work with Clare Animal Welfare and the Department of Agriculture work together to appoint an Animal Welfare Officer.

Cyril Feeney, Senior Engineer replied as follows:
I do not believe that Clare County Council have ever employed a specific Animal Welfare Officer. However we are willing to work with Clare Animal Welfare and the relevant Government Departments to see if such a role can be delivered by the local authority. 

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.
No. 1
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly





That the cracked concrete road surfacing in St Michaels Villas be examined and if not already scheduled for resurfacing, that it be so scheduled.

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The concrete road surfacing in St Michaels Villas will be inspected by the Ennis MD Office.

Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.  She reiterated that the condition of the road is poor and unsightly in this old traditional part of the town and an upgrade was required.   
No. 2 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy   

"I request that provision is made in the upcoming Budget for a comprehensive Masterplan of the council owned land at Ballaghafadda, Kildysart road, Clarecastle. The potential of these lands has been previously discussed at meetings of Ennis Municipal District in December 2017 and September 2019, as well as at the meeting of Clare County Council in November 2019.  

The Rural Development Directorate have already acknowledged via replies to previous notices of motion that "this site offers unique potential to provide the community and visitors with key facilities and new recreational offerings" and that "it has the potential to be promoted as an anchor destination along the Shannon Estuary Way". 

No response required

Cllr. P. Murphy outlined the benefits that he believed this recreational amenity area, a 50-acre site on the shore of Ballybeg Lough, would have in the context of tourism. He highlighted that this project meets the goal of ‘Developing Nature-based Opportunities on the Shannon Estuary way” as outlined in the Clare Tourism Strategy, and with the proper funding streams, this would be a very significant tourist package for the area. He observed that there is the potential of creating a motorhome/camping facilitates at this location and noted that this is something that needs to be considered. 
     
        
No. 3 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. J. Flynn, seconded by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy
           


                         

 I ask that a report on short term and long term plans for Ballyalia Lake Amenity be provided to Ennis MD Elected members at the November 2020 Ennis MD Monthly meeting  and that consideration of recent related  submission(s) be included in that report.

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

Funding of twelve thousand euro is provided under Beach Maintenance to the Ennis MD for the Ballyallia Amenity Area. This covered the cost of the facilities for the Lifeguards and general maintenance of the Amenity Area. This is facilitated by litter bin collection on a daily basis as part of the street cleaning operations, routine grass cutting and more significant maintenance works by the district works crews in spring and autumn.

The Ennis MD with the assistance of the Gardening Section intend to tidy up the planter build outs between the road side parking areas.

The long term proposal is to proceed with the detailed design and planning process for the proposed enhancement of Ballyallia Amenity as outlined in the feasibility study completed by the Barefield Tidy Towns Committee with the assistance of the Council’s Economic Development Directorate.

The means of funding the complete or phased development of Ballyallia Amenity needs to be identified such that the brief for the detailed design and planning process can match the proposed implementation of the project.

Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.  Cllr. J. Flynn thanked the Executives of Ennis MD for committing to the development of the Ballyallia Amenity Area and he looked forward to it’s continued development.  He also thanked Barefield Tidy Towns for the work undertaken by the group to date. 
No. 4 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Nestor, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly





This motion is calling on Clare County Council to erect VMS signage at Ballybrody, Toonagh in an effort to reduce speeding vehicles on this road. This motion also requests Clare County Council to engage with the relevant authorities to seek to have the speed limit reduced on this stretch of road.

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD Office will examine the location with the Road Design Office and bring forward proposals for additional signage on this section of the R476. The road has a speed limit of 80kph.


Cllr. M. Nestor welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. He noted that VMS signage has a positive impact in reducing speed and therefore would help to reduce the speed on this road. 
No. 6
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Daly, seconded by Cllr. J. Flynn




   
I ask Ennis MD to consider removing the seriously dangerous first bend at Ballaghboy cluster of houses on the road that leads onto Gaurus, Knockanean and Roslevan (bend adjacent to landowner Michael Fahy)
Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

This section of road is within a 50kph speed limits and the accident data does not identify the location as a seriously dangerous bend. Road improvements at this location would be difficult to justify given that other locations in Ennis and its environs require improvement works. 


Cllr P. Daly welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion, however, he did reiterate how dangerous he believed this bend is. He noted that works have already been carried out on this stretch of road, but more work was required as it is a very popular route with pedestrians.                  

No. 7
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly



 

That an update on the design of a footpath for the Ballybeg Road be provided as requested further to numerous petitions received from the Ballybeg residents over a year ago

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Road Design Section has this section of road in a list of works from the Ennis MD. Their input is required for the section of road between the quarry and the existing footpath on the Kildysart Road end and the section from the Ballybeg Stream to the Kildysart Road. Thereafter, their intention is to make an application under Active Travel Funding for these sections of the Ballybeg Road.

The construction of the footpath from the Water Tower in the direction of the Kildysart Road is in the Ennis MD Programme of Works. The commencement of works has been delayed due to the rescheduling of the road works programme resulting from the COVID-19 restrictions earlier in the year.  This work will be will be undertaken once works crews are available to carry out the works.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy requested clarification on the works start date. 
E. O’Dea, SEE, confirmed that the footpath is in the Programme of Works and it is envisioned that works will start at the last week of November/1st week of December. Works will commence at the Water Tower and work towards the Kildysart Road, the length of the footpath is approximately 100 meters.  
No. 8 
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Murphy, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly


                      

         
Ballybeg Road Footpaths
"Having regard for current Level 5 Covid 19 Lockdown restrictions and the potential for shortage of manpower in our outdoor team, I am requesting that the footpath works that were carried out last year are extended further in order to "join" both ends of the Ballybeg Road (one currently ends at the watertower and the other finishes before the quarry) as this would give safe passage to many pedestrians and would link in to multiple "walking loops" in the area.
Also, that consideration be given to improving pedestrian safety by providing a footpath on Ballybeg Bridge and making the Bridge a single vehicle carriageway (like the Rine River crossing in Quin village), or constructing a pedestrian footbridge as it is currently too narrow to facilitate two cars safely". Funding could possibly be sought from Active Travel or Smart Travel Schemes."

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Road Design Section has this section of road in a list of works from the Ennis MD. Their input is required for the section of road between the quarry and the existing footpath on the Kildysart Road end and the section from the Ballybeg Stream to the Kildysart Road. Thereafter, their intention is to make an application under Active Travel Funding for these sections of the Ballybeg Road.

The construction of the footpath from the Water Tower in the direction of the Kildysart Road is in the Ennis MD Programme of Works. The commencement of works has been delayed due to the rescheduling of the road works programme resulting from the COVID-19 restrictions earlier in the year.  This work will be will be undertaken once works crews are available to carry out the works.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion. Cllr. P. Murphy stated that the width of the Ballybeg Bridge was very narrow and queried if the bridge should be converted into a singular vehicular carriageway with a footpath. He highlighted that this would be a fantastic loop for pedestrians in the Ballybeg area.  Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy requested clarification on the works start date.

E. O’Dea, SEE, confirmed that the footpath is in the Programme of Works and it is envisioned that works will start at the last week of November/1st week of December. Works will commence at the Water Tower and work towards the Kildysart Road, the length of the footpath is approximately 100 meters.  
No. 9
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. J. Flynn, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly                                              
             

In light of the success of the IDA working with the Shannon Group in attracting employment to Shannon - that  Ennis Municipal District ask the Minister of Enterprise , Trade and Employment , Tánaiste Leo Varadkar to discuss with the IDA that they would consider the feasibility of Clare Technology Park , Gort Road, Ennis as a location in the next phase of planning and development of Technological Buildings. 

No response required

Cllr. J. Flynn highlighted that within the RSES, Ennis is listed as a key town with a potential population increase of 30% by the year 2040. Therefore, Ennis would require approximately 6,000 jobs. He noted that he had previously spoken to the Tánaiste Leo Varadkar on this subject with a view that the IDA would develop a Clare Technology Park as 7 of the 11 technological buildings developed by the IDA are now fully occupied. 
Leonore O’Neill, SEO, advised that there was a need to communicate formally with Shannon Commercial Properties first, as they were the owners of the property, and then thereafter, with the IDA.    

Cllr. J. Flynn reiterated that this Notice of Motion was to correspond directly with the Minster of Enterprise, Trade & Employment, Tánaiste Leo Varadkar, so that he could discuss the feasibility of is proposal with the IDA. He noted that the sites is there, fully serviced and ready to go. 
DID WE WRITE LETTER

                  

No. 10
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. M. Nestor, seconded by Cllr. P. Daly






This motion is calling on Clare County Council to carry out upgrading works on the footpaths in the Buttermarket area of the town.

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD has recently replaced a section of the footpath between the Grotto and Simms Lane as this was in poor condition.  It is intended that the other sections in need of repair on that side of Buttermarket Street will be undertaken once works crews are available to carry out the works.                                                    

Cllr. M. Nestor welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion and acknowledged that works have already commenced in the Buttermarket area. He reiterated that a further conversation is required on the redevelopment of a derelict site in this area.   

No. 12
Notice of Motion submitted by Cllr. P. Daly, seconded Cllr. J. Flynn                                                 



I request Ennis MD to clean up a drain on the left hand side approx 100 meters short of Knockanean flyover bridge (on the Gaurus side) as it is in danger of overflowing at any time. 

 

Eamon O’Dea, Senior Executive Engineer replied as follows:

The Ennis MD has replaced sections of the storm drainage on that side of the Knockanean Road over the past number of years. The section near the bypass bridge will be inspected and required maintenance work undertaken.
Members welcomed the response to this Notice of Motion.
Item No. 7. Correspondence
There was no correspondence
Item No. 8. Any other Business
· Vote of Sympathy: 
· Cllr. P. Daly wished to support a vote of sympathy to the family of the late Pat O’Connor, RIP.  May he rest in peace. 
· Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy wished to support a vote of sympathy to the family of the late David O’Connor, RIP.  May he rest in peace. 
· Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy thanked Ennis MD engineers for the works carried in Doora. 

· Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy acknowledged the USA Elections. 
· Cllr. P. Murphy stated that message should go out from the public representatives, that the provision of the supplies, including hardcore and plant hire equipment from local business to remove embankments, enabling illegal encampments should not be tolerated. Supplying these materials to illegal encampments, undermines the efforts been made by the council to deter same.  Cllr. C. Colleran Molloy advised that she has submitted a notice of motion for the next main Council meeting requesting a full audit to be carried out on the number of illegal encampments in the county and within Ennis Municipal District.
Eamon O’Dea, SEE, stated that the Council have identified the quarry in question and have notified them that they are not permitted to deliver material to Council property without consent. He also stated that the council are investigating the illegal site opening onto a public road.    
 It was agreed that a meeting should be arranged to discuss this matter further with the relevant parties, including An Garda Siochána.    
Signed:
____________________________________


Mayor of Ennis

Signed:
____________________________________


Meetings Administrator

Date:
________________________________
